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DECISION AT DUBLIN - 1920 

At a meeting of the District Council of Dublin on Monday the 

following resolution was earned:— 'That this council strongly 

protests against the action of those members of Federal 

Parliament who voted for the additional £400 per annum to 

their own salaries .without having first brought the matter 

before the electors.' 

Register (Adelaide, SA : 1901 - 1929), Thursday 24 June 1920, page 7 

http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article62715319  

THE TAXATION QUESTION - 1886 

A representative meeting was held in institute 

hall, Wild Horse Plains, last night to consider 

the question of taxation. Mr. A. Barr remarked 

that there were a number of agitators in the 

city 'endeavouring to sway the Government 

and get a heavier land tax imposed, and if the 

country people did not speak out now they might have 

burdens laid on them which they were unable to carry.  

Continued on page 20  

PROTEST ON BOMBING - 1954 
More than 1,000 people have signed a petition protesting 

against the use at weekends of beaches below Port Wakefield 

as gunnery and bombing ranges. 

Beaches involved are in the area from Sandy Point below Port 

Wakefield to Port Prime—a distance of more than 30 miles. 

The petitions have been sent to Tanunda, Angaston, Gawler, 

Yorke Peninsula, Owen, Mallala, Two Wells, and Adelaide 

suburbs. Messrs. W. S. Manley and O. Pym, of Avon, and                           

Mr. H. D. Henstridge. of Balaklava, have organised the             

  petitions. Mr Henstridge said: "The district has 

already made representations to the Federal 

Government. Now we're going to try again. 

This time we expect to be backed by at 

least 5,000 names."  

Continued on page 20  

 

https://www.bendigobank.com.au/public/community/our-branches/virginia
http://www.dublinhistorygroup.com.au/page/dublindispatch
https://festival.history.sa.gov.au/
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The 20-year commitment of Adelaide Plains 
Council’s Deputy Mayor Marcus Strudwicke 
and Councillor Terry-Anne Keen was 
celebrated at the Local Government 
Association South Australia’s April Ordinary 
General Meeting. Councillor Keen began her 
service in November 1998, as a Ward 
Councillor for Dublin in what was then the 
District Council of Mallala. One of the most 
memorable moments for Councillor Keen has 
been the COVID-19 pandemic and its impact 
on Council, “Council remained open and 
continued to deliver services to the 
community, leading by example. The council 
staff and elected members adapted smoothly 
without fuss and continued to function as a 
unit.” When asked for the Council’s greatest 
achievement she has seen during her service, 
Councillor Keen said “Council is experiencing 
unprecedented growth at the moment. 
Managing the growth to enhance the lives of 
our residents and ratepayers, I believe is an 
achievement Council continues to deliver by.” 
Councillor Strudwicke commenced his service 
in May 2000, with his most memorable 
experience being the Pinery fire in 2015. “I 
was acting Mayor due to the resignation of the 
[previous] Mayor, and Council was also 
without a CEO. As the community rebuilt, so 
did the Council, and with a newly appointed  

 

CEO, the renamed Adelaide Plains Council 
emerged,” Councillor Strudwicke said. “The 
modernising of the Council through 
development of policies, asset management 
planning and long-term financial strategies 
has been the most noticeable change over the 
past two decades,” said Councillor Strudwicke 
of the Council’s greatest achievement made 
during his service so far. “This has put us in a 
strong position to manage the considerable 
growth in the region,” he said. For two 
councillors to commit themselves to the 
service of their community for over 20 years is 
a great achievement. Being an elected 
member of a council is not an easy task with 
many challenges, however there are many 
highlights and accomplishments. The 
ratepayers have chosen to re-elect Councillor 
Keen and Councillor Strudwicke repeatedly 
over the years which indicates a level of 
satisfaction and confidence in them to 
represent the community. Well done to you 
both and congratulations on reaching these 
milestones.  

Mayor Wasley  

2 May 2023 

 

Media-Release-Celebrating-Councillor-Keen-and-Councillor-Strudwickes-

20-years-of-service.pdf (apc.sa.gov.au)   

Celebrating Councillor Keen and 

Councillor Strudwicke’s  

20 years of service  

Councillor Terry-Anne Keen  Deputy Mayor,                                 

Councillor Marcus Strudwicke  

https://www.apc.sa.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0030/1329834/Media-Release-Celebrating-Councillor-Keen-and-Councillor-Strudwickes-20-years-of-service.pdf
https://www.apc.sa.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0030/1329834/Media-Release-Celebrating-Councillor-Keen-and-Councillor-Strudwickes-20-years-of-service.pdf
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Community Notice Board 

      MOTHER’S DAY MORNING TEA 

                       May 16
th
 2023 

Special Invitation to You and Friends. 

Please join us for a fun morning tea/coffee and nibbles 

and relax in the wide open spaces of our rural area to 

celebrate all Mothers past, present, future. 
 

Where:. Avon Craft Hall 1883 Avon Road Avon 

When : Tuesday May 16th  2023  

Morning Tea 10.30am to 12 noon  $4.oo  or  for those 

wishing to stay 10.30 to 1pm  includes a light SSS 

Lunch   $10.oo  

What:   Raffle, Activities, Prizes, Trading Table 

Bring:   A smile & your favourite apron for show and 

tell. 

                                 All Welcome. 

Booking appreciated as shops in Avon are closed                         

RSVP  88671127 By 12th May 2023 
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Community and Civic Hub Investigation | 
Adelaide Plains Council (apc.sa.gov.au)  

 Our Goal 

Establish a project vision, guiding principles, and 

scope of the required community and civic facilities 

through a series of investigations, workshops, and 

community engagement. 

Key Facts 

* Adelaide Plains Council commissioned an 

independent third party to review Council’s current 

community and civic facilities, to understand their 

suitability to meet the needs of our fast-changing 

population. The report received and endorsed on 

27 June 2022 identified a critical need to improve 

the efficiency, functionality, and space availability 

of our community and civic facilities. 

* The key recommendation we received was to 

undertake a "Community and Civic Hub 

Investigation" to establish a project vision, guiding 

principles and scope. 

* This investigation does not represent a 

commitment to proceed with developing a 

Community and Civic Hub in the immediate future. 

* The information we learn now will inform the next 

phase of planning for our future. There will be 

many more opportunities to provide your ideas and 

feedback as our research and planning 

progresses. 

Project Background 

Being one of the fastest growing local government 

areas in South Australia brings a change in 

expectations of how we deliver services, what 

facilities we provide, and how we accommodate 

more residents, visitors, and staff. 

In recognition of this growth, we commissioned an 

independent third party, Holmes Dyer, to review 

our current community and civic facilities so we 

can understand their suitability to meet the needs 

of our fast-changing population. The report 

received and endorsed on 27 June 2022 identified 

a critical need to improve the efficiency, 

functionality, and available space to meet the 

expectations of a rapidly growing population. It 

was determined that our current facilities would not 

accommodate the needs of the future community. 

The report’s key recommendation was to 

undertake a “Community and Civic Hub 

Investigation” to establish a project vision, guiding 

principles and scope of required community and 

civic facilities. Coordinated by Holmes Dyer, we 

are hosting a series of investigations, workshops, 

and community engagement. 

Consultation findings and research will create the 

basis for recommended facility requirements, 

locations, delivery models, configuration needs, 

budgeting, risk analysis, project brief, cost 

estimates, governance and procurement planning 

as part of the next phase of investigations. 

These investigations do not represent a 

commitment by Council to proceed with developing 

a Community and Civic Hub in the immediate 

future. Rather, they provide the necessary basis 

for us to make an informed decision about the 

delivery of such facilities in the future. 

As part of the first phase of investigation, a 

Communication and Engagement Plan was 

produced to guide the consultation program and 

help maximise the feedback from the various 

engagement activities. This plan was endorsed by 

Council on 27 March 2022 and details different 

engagement and consultation methods that will 

happen during the first phase of this investigation. 

View the Communication and Engagement Plan Summary 

Have Your Say 

Holmes Dyer will be asking what you love about 

Council’s current community and civic facilities, 

what you want or need in the future, and what is 

important to you. 

We are looking for feedback and ideas from 

community members, local businesses, community 

groups and organisations to find out what 

community spaces, functions, and services, that 

we should plan for 

More Information 

If you have any questions about this project or the 

consultation process, please contact Holmes Dyer 

directly. 

Phone: 08 7231 1889 

Email: engagement@holmesdyer.com.au 

 

https://www.apc.sa.gov.au/our-council/major-projects/community-and-civic-hub
https://www.apc.sa.gov.au/our-council/major-projects/community-and-civic-hub
https://www.apc.sa.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0027/1324188/Community-and-Civic-Hub-Investigation-Communication-and-Engagement-Plan-Summary-Holmes-Dyer-17-March-2023.PDF
mailto:engagement@holmesdyer.com.au
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Retirement Villages Act Reform 
Consultation 

Members of the public are invited to make a 
submission on proposed amendments to 
South Australia’s Retirement Villages Act 
2016. As the Shadow Minister for Ageing, I 
will lead the debate on this Bill for the 
Opposition and I am seeking your feedback. 
Please contact my office by email or phone to 
share your experiences and views or that of a 
loved one. 

The proposed changes are based on 
recommendations of an independent review 
and aim to strengthen protections for current 
and prospective residents. Proposed 
amendments include strengthening the 
operation of the Act, increasing consumer 
protections, and providing greater 
transparency and clarity for residents and 
operators. To find out more, provide feedback 
and/or register for a metropolitan or regional 
information session,                                                                                       
go visit -   http://bit.ly/42T91j2 

Submissions close 5.00pm on Friday 19 May 
2023. 

 

 

 

 

 

Call for Free Flu Vaccination 

The Liberal Opposition has called on the 
Malinauskas Government to lock in free flu 
shots as part of its Hospital Winter Demand 
Plan, in a move which could be a lifeline for a 
health system struggling to cope. 

Following pressure from the Opposition in 
2022, the government provided free flu shots 
last year. It has been reported the 
government’s Winter Demand Plan is still 
being developed, less than a month until 
winter starts. 

At a time of increasing cost-of-living pressures 
it would be a welcome relief for our community 
to have access to a free local health 
vaccination service such as this. 

 

 

Grants SA Minor Round Funding 

Grants of up to $10K are available for not-for-
profits to improve social and emotional 
wellbeing, participation and quality of life in 
our community. As your local Member of 
Parliament, I am also more than happy to 
write a letter of support of your application. 

Applications close 25 May, 3pm. 

 

For guidelines and details on how to apply 

visit:  https://bit.ly/3KPY2i8 

http://bit.ly/42T91j2
https://bit.ly/3KPY2i8
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Nestled in the northern section of the Adelaide 

International Bird Sanctuary – Winaityinaityi 

Pangkara sits the quiet Parham Campground. 

With only a short stroll across the sand dune 

to reach the ocean’s edge, it is the perfect 

location to unwind and soak in the scenery, or 

a enjoy a weekend raking for blue swimmer 

crabs. The Campground, originally operated 

solely by Adelaide Plains Council, reopened 

on 2 April 2023 and is now operated by the 

Mallala & Districts Lions Club. Mr Brenton 

Bell, President of the Mallala & Districts Lion 

Club, announced the campground “received 

over 90 bookings before opening day and 

quickly booked out for the Easter long 

weekend,” at the Opening Celebration held on 

Saturday 1 April 2023. With a $100,000 

Federal Government grant under the Building 

Better Regions Fund, and a further $100,000 

commitment by Council, the site now boasts a 

modern toilet block, coin-operated hot-water 

shower, RV dump point and a new BBQ 

shelter and picnic facilities. The effort to 

complete the project and reopen to visitors 

has been a great cooperation between both 

the community and the Council, and our 

region has something to be very proud of. 

Bookings cost $15 per night for one of 27 

unpowered sites, and $20 per night for one of 

the 6 powered sites. “The Campground will 

also bring money into Parham and Dublin. 

Visitors staying here will visit the Port Parham 

Sports & Social Club for dinner, and buy their 

groceries and petrol in Dublin,” said Mr Bell. 

Mallala & Districts Lion Club are further 

supported by Parham & District Action Group. 

The campground is only a 25-minute drive 

from the centre of Two Wells, or 40 minutes 

from Gawler.  

Bookings can be made online at 

www.parhamcampingground.com 

Mark Wasley  

Mayor  

5 April 2023  

Unwind on the Samphire Coast:  

Parham Campground Reopens! 

The new modern toilet block with coin-operated hot 

water shower and RV dump point.  

First photo: The first caravan to arrive onsite owned by  

Alvin and Sylvia Jenkin at the 1 April 2023 Opening Cele-

bration.  

Media-Release-Unwind-on-the-Samphire-Coast-Parham-

Campground-Reopens.pdf (apc.sa.gov.au)  

http://www.parhamcampingground.com
https://www.apc.sa.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0030/1318575/Media-Release-Unwind-on-the-Samphire-Coast-Parham-Campground-Reopens.pdf
https://www.apc.sa.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0030/1318575/Media-Release-Unwind-on-the-Samphire-Coast-Parham-Campground-Reopens.pdf
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Latest meeting of area representatives had a 
productive discussion on when the Adelaide 
Plains Council will be commencing the 
establishment of the Dublin Camp Ground to 
be in the south eastern area of town and how it 
will compliment other projects in the area as 
well as increasing business traffic. 
For further update speak to your local 
councillors and show your support. 

Within the next week or so, the Protest statues 
which are situated on Pt Wakefield Road will 
be removed. They are being taken to another 
local property where they will be assessed and 
suitably repaired and restored with a view to 
being re-erected in a safer environment. 

The CCC have been instrumental in 
developing development strategies  through 
the input from the local group representatives 
for the APC to consider implementation withing 
their framework of such projects as the APC 5 
year Strategic Plan. 

The Coalition of Coastal Communities web site 
is up and running, see here for some great info 
on our area.  Updates happen as and when 
updates occur, but local info is generally 
available. 

https://www.coalitioncoastalcommunities.au 

For further information, or to comment on CCC 
activities please email 

 coalitioncoastal@gmail.com 

 

Join us on Facebook at                                              
https://www.facebook.com/
groups/325856992713655 

Long Plains Red Cross Branch 

Members met on Wednesday 12th 

April 2023 to finalise plans for the May 

fundraiser. Please note change of 

details. The fundraiser will now be held 

on Wednesday 10
th
 May 1:30m p.m. 

with a musical programme by Sandy 

Wandel. This is the final fundraiser for 

the 2022-23 financial year supported 

by Gia, grand-daughter of member 

Julie Harford and daughter of Wade 

Harford and Tia Laucke.  

The next branch meeting will be held at 

the Long Plains Hall on Wednesday 

14
th 

June at 1:30 p.m. 

 If you would like to know more about 

the work of Red Cross you can contact 

Branch President Christine Young 

0418 896 888 or Secretary Alison Pym 

8862 7025. 

Gwen Secomb  

Gia Harford 

https://coalitioncoastalcommunities.au/
mailto:coalitioncoastal@gmail.com
https://www.facebook.com/groups/325856992713655
https://www.facebook.com/groups/325856992713655
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Balaklava Museum’s History Festival event for this year  – Sunday, May 28
th
,                     

10am - 4pm at Urlwin Park, 34a Short Tce. 

This year we are focussing on “ILLMAN’S AWESOME AGRICULTURAL 
ACHIEVEMENTS” – especially the large ‘one-off’ machines that they made in Balaklava. 

Entry is by donation, and refreshments will be available. 

With this event we are seeking to locate as many of the ILLMAN family relatives/
connections as possible, so any referred contacts will be appreciated. 

   Blacksmithing days will be held on Sundays -  June 11
th
, July 9

th
, and August 13

th
, 

10am – 4pm at Urlwin Park. 

The Blacksmiths will also be working on May 28
th
 during the History Festival event. 

 See page in program 70  or  Illman's Awesome Agricultural Achievements - South Australia's History Festival  

Urlwin Park Museum, 34a Short Terrace & Centenary Hall Folk Museum, Corner May Terrace and 

Verco Street Balaklava,   Phone enquiries: 88621854 or email: rnschopp@rbe.net.au.   

www.balaklavamuseum.rbe.net.au 

Notes from BALAKLAVA  MUSEUM    

Events in the area 

See page in program  71 or Mallala Museum: New Transport Gallery Opening - South Australia's History Festival  

Events happen anywhere: urban and 
rural, towns, cities and suburbs; in 
museums and libraries; in boats, trains 
and buses and mysterious buildings; on 
the street, by the beach and in nature. 

Printed programs available through 
Foodland See page  16 - 17  for more information 

https://festival.history.sa.gov.au/events/illmans-awesome-agricultural-achievements/
http://www.balaklavamuseum.rbe.net.au
https://festival.history.sa.gov.au/events/mallala-museum-new-transport-gallery-opening/
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Have you ever wondered why some decisions were ever made? It is amazing that PEOPLE 
POWER can make changes. 
The Dublin History Group will explore protests in the area dating back to 1876. With guest 
speakers and displays, we will tell the stories that made headlines. 
 Our main focus will be on the fight to save Port Parham from being included in an extension of 
restricted land by the Australian Defence Force and the more recent opposition to the proposed 
Dublin Landfill Dump which resulted in the very visible and distinctive protest statues, including 
the Giant Cockroach, along Port Wakefield Road 

See page in program  40  or Power of the People - South Australia's History Festival  

https://festival.history.sa.gov.au/events/power-of-the-people/
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Father Bartholomew O'Donovan 

W FOR WABBIT. 
Phonics was one of the ways I was taught to 
read.  The Little Room, called that because in 
the two-teacher school in which I started my 
education the lady teacher taught years one to 
three.  All pupils in the NSW Education system 
then began their school career at the age of six 
and went straight into first class. Almost none of 
the pupils went to High School which was thirty-
five miles away over unmade roads in a time 
when only those with money had a car and their 
children were away in boarding schools in 
Sydney or Melbourne.  However, there was a 
middle range income to which my family 
belonged.  They could afford fees for the school 
hostels in Hay NSW where the pupils resided in 
term times. There were two hostels for girls and 
one that accommodated both girls and boys.  
These hostels were established by churches, 
one by the Anglicans, Riverina House and 
established by the Diocese of Riverina, with up 
to twenty girls, one by the Methodists, 
Butterworth Hostel started with assets from  a 
local philanthropic business family, with about 
the same number of girls, and the co-
educational one, Claughton House run by the 
Presbyterians which was started with the 
bequest of money and a mansion bequeathed 
to them if they started a hostel for country 
schoolchildren in Hay.  In 1950 it had sixty-five 
boys and ten girls in residence.  The total of 
about 115 pupils meant that the number of 
pupils from the hostels in the Hay War Memorial 
High School was greater than those who came 
from the town.  Hay was the only matriculation 
High School in Western NSW between Wagga 
Wagga and Broken Hill, so the hostels were 
always full of the children of hopeful bush 
parents. The demarcation line between the 
townies and the hostel children was 
exacerbated by all hostels discouraging their 
boarders from making friends with the town 
children and would not allow them to visit. There 
was a high school uniform of white shirts, dark 
brown trousers or tunics for girls, blazers, 
jumpers, and hats with a yellow hat band with a 
dark brown tie. School Captains and Prefects 
had their blazers trimmed with yellow ribbon. It 
was a dull sight to see the school pupils en-
masse and they knew it.  It seemed to engender 
among them a feeling of unworthiness and 
depression.  I write this as an outsider for the 
boys in Claughton House wore the Hostel 
uniform and not the High School one.  It was 
white shirt, dark blue blazer, grey trousers, a 

wide blue satin tie and grey felt hat.  We shone 
as diamonds when at school amid the sea of 
drab brown and this made us feel free. The girls 
in Claughton House and the two girls’ hostels 
wore the dark brow rig. 
But I am ahead of myself.  Let me take you back 
to the Little Room in the Carrathool NSW public 
school. Every day we had to recite from the 
alphabet phonics chart.  It was made up of 
twenty-six squares and in each square was a 
coloured illustration of an object together with its 
initial letter.  With her stick, which was a 
regulation cane for disciplining the naughty, the 
teacher would point to each letter in turn with a 
menacing flourish, and we would recite the letter 
as spoken, A for Apple, B for Bat, C for Cat, D 
for Dog and so on until we arrived at Zed for 
Zebra.  No one explained that phonetically it 
may have been written K or C for Cat, not to 
mention J and G.  We just went with the flow of 
the older pupils who in turn were following the 
years ahead of them.  There was one bright 
spot though, every day to which we looked 
forward with great anticipation.  Colin spoke with 
an inability to phonetically pronounce the letter 
R. Yes, when we arrived at R for Rabbit, we 
would always lower our voices a little and Colin 
could be heard above the crowd, W for Wabbit!  
The teacher would scowl and pretend that it did 
not happen and move on quickly as we hissed S 
for Snake, until we arrived at X for Christmas. 
No one ever explained what that X was all 
about, and no pupil ever asked.  I learnt what 
that was all about when I started to go to church 
regularly late in my teens and heard a sermon in 
Advent as we were leading up to Christmas. We 
were exhorted to never replace the word Christ 
with an X for that would be close to blasphemy 
and against the Ten Commandments. 
My era was one that was built on good children 
rewarded and naughty children punished with 
adults as judge, jury, and executioner. Any 
objections based on fairness or supposed 
innocence or even correctness increased the 
punishment. In dealing with adults, children 
could never win as it was not a level playing 
field. We had to resort to more subtle wins that 
came along like W for Wabbit. 
The bible text applied to us children may well 
have been, “Even from birth the wicked go 
astray; from the womb they go 
astray….”  (NRSV).    
 

Father Bartholomew O’Donovan. 
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ANGLICAN CHURCH SERVICES   

 St Peter's Mallala 

1st Sunday of the month   

10.00am – 7 May, 4 June, 2 July 

St Paul's Two Wells 

2
nd

, 3
rd,  

4
th
 and 5

th
 

Sundays of the month 

10.00am – 14, 21 and 28 May 

10.00am – 11, 18 and 25 June. 

 Parish Contact: 

Di Meaney 

Phone:  0427 616 301 

 

LUTHERAN CHURCH 

Two Wells Preaching Place                                                 

Contact 8281 2976  

 

PLAINS COMMUNITY CHURCHES 

Owen Community Church                                         

Sundays at 10.00 am 

Hamley Bridge Uniting Church                             

Sundays at 5.00pm (beginning with a shared meal) 

 

UNITING CHURCH 

Mallala Uniting Church 

Pre worship coffee 9.30 am 

Worship service 10 am 

All very welcome. 

Mallala Coffee House currently Open Fridays 
9.00 – 11.00am, Saturdays 8.30 – 10.30am 

(Please check Social Media releases for 
seasonal time changes to Cafe opening times) 
 

Op Shop - Open Friday & Saturday mornings 
9.00am – 12.00 

Come and check out children’s  clothes $1 
and most adult clothing $2.  Shoes $1 and 
bags $2 We have an assortment of bric a 
brac, toys and linen. A small shop well filled.   

Come and browse through the shop, enjoy a 
coffee and a chat. 

We would love to see you. 

Coordinator: Sarah, Mobile 0478 726 014  -
  Mallala Uniting Church 
email: mallalauc@gmail.com  
 

Two Wells Uniting Church 

Two Wells Uniting Church have reopened, 
with restrictions in place to manage COVID 
safety. Current activities taking place at the 
Church are: 

Sunday Worship10:00 am which includes 

Kidz United (primary school aged children) 

For more info contact 

info@twowellsuniting.org.au or 0414248732 

www.twowellsuniting.org.au 

United Youth - facebook.com/uytwowells 

United Kids - facebook.com/unitedkidstw 

Friday: 6:30pm United Youth (high school 
aged children) 

Wednesday Craft Group 1:00pm  

Uniting Friends at the Uniting Church every 
3rd Thursday of the month 1.30pm. 

OP Shop - weekdays 9:00am til 4:00pm, 
Saturday 9:00am til 12:00pm  

If you would like any further information please 
contact Paul (0414248732). 

The District’s Church Times 

Shannon Methodist Church  1898 

Opened 1873    Closed 1957   Demolished 1966 

mailto:mallalauc@gmail.com
mailto:info@twowellsuniting.org.au
http://www.twowellsuniting.org.au
facebook.com/uytwowells
facebook.com/unitedkidstw


12 

 

AT PORT PARHAM 

The Anzac Day Dawn Service at Port 
Parham was held in near perfect weather, 
with a wonderful glow from the sunrise. 

Over 200 people were present and the 
service was supported by a catafalque party 
from RAAF Edinburgh under the command of 
Warrant Officer Philip Davenport. MC was 
Alvin Jenkin, and Councillor John Lush of 

Adelaide Plains Council presented some 
thoughts on interaction of service people in 
war extending from the experiences 
of  Roman Emperor Marcus Aurelias in 160 
AD to the first Australian killed in  the 
Afghanistan war, Sergeant Andrew Russell 
from Ingle Farm,  on 16 February 2002 and 
on the impact of war on service personnel 
and family and friends of casualties. 

Wreaths were laid at the foot of the 
Remembrance Flagpole by Rick Campbell 
and Mick Lewis on behalf of the community 
and ex service personnel. 

Over 100 people participated in a gunfire 
breakfast provided in the Port Parham Sports 
and Social Club after the service. Opportunity 
was taken to acclaim the support of Georgie 
Dobson, who has retired after managing the 
provision of Gunfire Breakfasts for over 25 
years. 

Volunteers from Dublin CFS provided 
valuable support in traffic management in the 
area during the service. 

 Regards 

Alvin Jenkin 

Dawn breaking at Dublin War Memorial, 

Philip and Andrea Brow with Ivor Earl & 

Barbara Henderson participated in the 

wreath laying, flag ceremony and 2 minutes 

silence. 
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Dublin & Districts Senior Citizens Inc.  

 

Meet every Tuesday from 10am to 12:30pm                                                                       

in the  Port Parham Social Club Rooms 

 

BINGO is played every week                     Visitors are Always Welcome 

 

All Enquiries -  

Secretary : Pat Newell                                           PH 0447 371414  

 SA COUNTRY FIRE SERVICE     DUBLIN BRIGADE  

 

COUNTRY FIRE SERVICE     DUBLIN BRIGADE  

Hoping all had a lovely Easter from our members and to our members families. 

Thank fully no significant campaign fires within our boundary of responsibility as we move into 

cooler weather, sadly the number of road accidents have risen, from previous year.   

On ANZAC Day we once again did traffic control supporting   the Pt Parham Sports & Social 

Club, for their -  Anzac Day Service  

End of fire season due to finish on 30/4/2022. within the “Mid North”  confirmation please refer to 

the CFS website   

Remember if you intend to burn off rubbish – PLEASE follow local council regulations regarding 

times to burn off.  Keep area well clear & contained, with rakes, shovel & water ready to use 

making sure your in attendance at all times until safely extinguished. 

 

 

Training Monday nights 19:15hr onwards. 

Further inquiries contact Brigade Captain : Rosemary McDonnell   MB: 0412 685 281 
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The Parham Camp Ground was officially 
reopened for business at an informal get 
together on Saturday April 1

st
 2023 after a 6 

month closure for upgrade works. A barbeque 
was held in the new camp kitchen facility with 
volunteers and those previously involved in 
the camp ground development and operation 
over the past 30 years invited to attend. 

The campground has entered a new phase of 
operation  with management being taken over 
by a Parham Camp Ground Committee 
consisting of representatives of the Parham 
and District Action Group and the Mallala and 
Districts Lions Club. Campers are now 
required to pay a camping fee with bookings 
and payment being made on line. 

At the get together, Brenton Bell of Mallala 
Lions outlined the process for getting to this 

stage, Mayor Mark 
Wasley outlined 
some of the many 
issues that had to be 
dealt with by 
Adelaide Plains 
Council to obtain 
approval for the 
upgrade works, and 
Alvin Jenkin provided 
a brief history of the 
development of the 
camp ground over 
the past 30 years. 

 

Alvin and Sylvia Jenkin were honoured to 
bring the first caravan into the refurbished 
facility, driving through a tape held by Mayor 
Wasley and Councillor Lush. 

The first paying customers were on site on 
Sunday 2

nd
 April. By the following weekend, 

being Easter, it was a “Full House” with all 30 
permanent sites plus 3 overflow sites booked 
out. 

Reports to date have been very favourable, 
with only very minor teething problems. 

  

Regards 

Alvin Jenkin 

 

Photos by P Thompson 

Alvin Jenkin's vote of thanks to everyone 

Ivor Earl & Mark Wasley 

cooking sausage sizzle 

Official Opening barbeque 
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This year’s melodrama is set in the 1920s, in a dimly lit street of somewhere like Chicago. 

Dillon’s Speakeasy is newly refurbished and, as the days move inexorably towards the New 

Year, dirty dealings and a long lost secret are revealed. 

 

Will Lucky live up to his name? Will Bugsy continue to rule the underworld with Roxie at his 

side? What are Daisy, Delvene and Delila up to, and will Betty and Gladys outsmart 

themselves. Can Shirley win over Babyface? 

 

There are riddles a-plenty to ponder as you sit back and enjoy the show in the company of 

friends old and new. 

  

‘Dodgy Dealings at Dillons’ was written by Janene Lynn, Anne Arbon and Kay Boon, from an 

original idea by Janene Lynn. 

More info Two Wells Melodrama Group | Two Wells SA | Facebook  

  

Booking Information on page 32 

https://www.facebook.com/twowellsmelodrama/
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May is History Month in South Australia, giving 
small and large museums alike the opportunity to 
showcase local collections and events. This year 
the Mallala Museum is pleased to present the 
completion of their newest gallery the “Transport 
Gallery”. Much work and planning has gone into 
the completion of the new display. 
Transport is vital to small towns and communities 
in rural areas. In the early days, when the first 
white settlers arrived with all their wordly goods in 
horse drawn wagons and children rode horses to 
school. With the arrival of the motor car, schools, 
churches and businesses became more 
centralised. Then came the war years where a vital 
RAAF base was located near the town. Today, the 
sound of racing car engines creates a backdrop to 
the noise of farm machinery. The new transport 
gallery features the stories, events and methods of 
transportation used by the people of the Mallala 
district. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Displays in the new gallery tell the story of 
transport in the local area from the early days 
when horses were the main form of transport to 
more recent times when the town has become 
synonymous with the Motorsport Park. 
Some of the items featured in the new gallery 
include the Hooded Abbot Buggy. The Buggy was 
owned by the Pratt family of Korunye (formerly 
known as Paddy’s Bridge). John Pratt was an 'Old 
Colonist' who had arrived in the Lower Light area 
c. 1860 to purchase land. His grandson William 
Pratt and his wife Margaret (nee Frost) are well 
remembered driving to the Lower Light Methodist 

Church for Sunday Services and other local 
activities.  William Pratt used the buggy regularly, 
and one important event was the monthly trip to 
Gawler to procure a supply of bran for his pigs and 
ducks. The buggy continued to be used by William 
almost up until the time of his death in 1956. The 
buggy has a forward-facing seat for two or three 
people. During wet weather the hood could be 
fully closed on three sides. On a mild day the 
middle back could be rolled up, and on a very hot 
day the sides could be removed, or the hood 
completely lowered. The timber wheels had solid 
rubber rims. The wheels were dish shaped and set 
so they are angled away from the vehicle at the 
top, to enable centrifugal force to throw dust and 
mud away from the passengers, who were also 
covered with a waterproof, wool lined lap rug to 
keep them clean and warm. A light horse or pony 
was used for the purpose of pulling the buggy. A 
nosebag of chaff was always on board for the 
sustenance of the horse when they reached their 
destination. A lamp was set in a bracket on each 
side. A sloping back compartment with hinged flap 
could be opened up to store luggage or goods. The 
buggy was donated to the Mallala Museum by Mr 
Ernest Pratt of Korunye, the son of William and 
Margaret Pratt. It was in poor condition and in 
1999 was restored by Dennis Nation and John 
Dickson (both of Mallala) assisted by members and 
friends of the Museum Committee. 
The large German wagon was brought to the area 
by the Konzag family and was used in general 
farming as well as to carry goods to market. The 
timber wagon has adjustable sloping sides and was 
pulled by two horses. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Mallala Museum New Transport Gallery                                     
– History Month 
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A Model T Ford now takes pride of place in the 
new Transport Gallery. 
During the Second World War a large RAAF base 
was established just North of the township where 
pilots were trained for active duty. After the War, 
air shows were held at the facility. These were 
very popular and drew large crowds from 
Adelaide. These continued up until the 1970s. The 
Museum has significant displays relating to the 
RAAF base. 

A Penny Farthing bicycle has been restored and is 

now displayed in the new gallery. The bicycle was 

purchased by Samuel Temby for use by the family. 

His son, Harold Temby, became adept at riding the 

bicycle and was regularly seen riding along Temby 

Road to Middle Beach. This was probably only a 

dirt track at the time. Years later, Harold moved to 

live in a cottage on the corner of Aerodrome Road 

and Joseph Street, Mallala and he 

rode the bicycle at times around the 

town. Harold purchased a 

conventional two wheeler and the 

Penny Farthing was confined to the 

back shed where it gathered dust 

for many years. 

In 1950, a relative persuaded Harold 

to sell him the bicycle and so Lance 

Tiller became the proud 

owner.  Many months were spent in 

practicing his skills on the Penny 

Farthing until he felt confident to apply to 

participate in the John Martins Christmas Pageant 

held in Adelaide each year.  Thus began Lance's 

long association with the pageant. He rode the 

bicycle, which was brightly painted and decorated 

with colourful streamers, in the pageant, for 40 

consecutive years.  

Lance Tiller offered the bicycle to the Mallala 

Museum - the district in which it was first ridden. 

It was restored to its original colour of black and 

minor repairs were completed. 

The Mallala Motorsport Park was established at 
the site of the RAAF base. New interpretive panels 
tell the story of the raceway. 
An official open day will also be held on Sunday 
28th May with special guests and the public invited 
to join with the Museum Committee and the 
community in an official opening of the new 
gallery. The event starts at 2pm and afternoon tea 
will be provided. Entry is free on the day. Please 
advise Anne Sawtell at Adelaide Plains Council if 
you would like to attend. This will assist with 
catering. asawtell@apc.sa.gov.au 

  
For further information contact the 
Secretary, mallalamuseum@gmail.com 

The Museum is open every Sunday from 2pm to 

4.30 pm and at other times by appointment. 

Groups are also welcome. 

mailto:asawtell@apc.sa.gov.au
mailto:mallalamuseum@gmail.com
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NEW PATIENTS 

WELCOME 

All your health needs provided for,                     

with the highest quality care at 

Mallala Doctors 

Dr Daryl Burford                       

Dr Gurpreet Ghataura 
  

43 Aerodrome Road    Mallala 5502 

08 85272200 

Opening Hours (closed Public Holidays) 

Monday          9.00 am – 5.00 pm 

  Tuesday          9.00 am – 12.00 pm 

Wednesday     9.00 am – 5.00 pm 

Thursday         9.00 am – 5.00 pm 

   Friday             9.00 am – 12.00 pm 

Special Interests include: - Family Medicine, Chronic 

Disease Management, Men’s Health, Woman’s Health, 

Minor Procedures, Counselling, skin checks, baby 

checks & vaccinations. 

The practice nurse is available offering Immunisations, 

Blood tests, Diabetes & Asthma Education, Health 

Assessments and Wound Management 

Receptionist: Jane  & Shannae 

Other Services:        

Podiatrist – for appointments,  

please ring 08 8563 2444 

Covid-19 vaccine information & updates  
Everyone 18+ can get a new booster if it's been 6 

months since their last dose or COVID-19 infection.  
 
If you're 65+ or at increased risk from COVID-19, a 
new booster is recommended to top up your COVID
-19 immunity.  
https://www.health.gov.au/news/atagi-2023-booster
-advice  
 

We have the Pfizer Bivalent vaccine Pfizer COVID-19 
bivalent (COMIRNATY Original/Omicron BA.4-5 
COVID-19 vaccine) booster dose vaccine | Thera-
peutic Goods Administration (TGA) for the 2023 
vaccine booster dose. Please contact us to make 
an appointment. 
 

Eligibility for booster doses, information here - 
https://www.health.gov.au/top-up-covid-19-
protection  
 

 

Health topics / infectious diseases: - 
 

Eligibility for Covid-19 treatments 
The Pharmaceutical Benefits Advisory Committee 
(PBAC) recommended changes to the Pharmaceutical 
Benefits Scheme (PBS) eligibility criteria of the oral 
treatments. 

If you test positive for COVID-19, you may be eligible 
for antiviral treatments. The criteria (who is & or has 
specific risk factors) is outlined here: - https://
www.health.gov.au/health-alerts/covid-19/treatments/
eligibility  
 
Please contact the practice to make an appointment 
with the doctor to discuss if you are eligible. 
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 
 
2023 flu vaccines 

Influenza, commonly known as the flu, is a highly 
infectious viral illness caused by influenza A or B 
viruses. Vaccination is the best way to protect yourself 
against the flu. Vaccination makes it less likely you will 
suffer from serious illness or need to be hospitalised. 
The flu vaccine is recommended for any person six 
months of age and over to reduce the likelihood of 
becoming ill with the flu. 
We have the vaccines in stock, so please ring us to 
make an appointment. 
 

Information about the 2023 vaccine can be found here 
- Flu vaccine | SA Health 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 
2023 COVID-19 vaccine booster dose 
Please contact the practice to make an appointment. 
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 
 
Positive RAT test? 
If you test positive using a RAT test, please report the 
result here - Rapid antigen testing (RAT) for COVID-
19 | SA Health. Thank you. 
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

 
If you have any health concerns & wish to see a 

doctor, or require vaccinations, please ring us on 08 
8527 2200 to make an appointment. 

Please give the receptionist or the person 
answering your call, an indication of why you need to 
see the doctor, so that they can adequately allocate 
sufficient time for the consultation. 

https://www.health.gov.au/news/atagi-2023-booster-advice
https://www.health.gov.au/news/atagi-2023-booster-advice
https://www.tga.gov.au/products/covid-19/covid-19-vaccines/covid-19-vaccine-provisional-registrations/pfizer-covid-19-bivalent-comirnaty-originalomicron-ba4-5-covid-19-vaccine-booster-dose-vaccine
https://www.tga.gov.au/products/covid-19/covid-19-vaccines/covid-19-vaccine-provisional-registrations/pfizer-covid-19-bivalent-comirnaty-originalomicron-ba4-5-covid-19-vaccine-booster-dose-vaccine
https://www.tga.gov.au/products/covid-19/covid-19-vaccines/covid-19-vaccine-provisional-registrations/pfizer-covid-19-bivalent-comirnaty-originalomicron-ba4-5-covid-19-vaccine-booster-dose-vaccine
https://www.tga.gov.au/products/covid-19/covid-19-vaccines/covid-19-vaccine-provisional-registrations/pfizer-covid-19-bivalent-comirnaty-originalomicron-ba4-5-covid-19-vaccine-booster-dose-vaccine
https://www.health.gov.au/top-up-covid-19-protection
https://www.health.gov.au/top-up-covid-19-protection
https://health.us19.list-manage.com/track/click?u=5d358769e5f779a1a830c2bd0&id=9dbcecd49e&e=defae3d2a1
https://www.health.gov.au/health-alerts/covid-19/treatments/eligibility
https://www.health.gov.au/health-alerts/covid-19/treatments/eligibility
https://www.health.gov.au/health-alerts/covid-19/treatments/eligibility
https://www.sahealth.sa.gov.au/wps/wcm/connect/public+content/sa+health+internet/conditions/immunisation/vaccines/flu+vaccine/flu+vaccine
https://www.sahealth.sa.gov.au/wps/wcm/connect/public+content/sa+health+internet/conditions/infectious+diseases/covid-19/testing/rapid+antigen+testing+rat+for+covid-19/rapid+antigen+testing+rat+for+covid-19
https://www.sahealth.sa.gov.au/wps/wcm/connect/public+content/sa+health+internet/conditions/infectious+diseases/covid-19/testing/rapid+antigen+testing+rat+for+covid-19/rapid+antigen+testing+rat+for+covid-19
https://health.us19.list-manage.com/track/click?u=5d358769e5f779a1a830c2bd0&id=a3c5e42d2f&e=defae3d2a1
https://health.us19.list-manage.com/track/click?u=5d358769e5f779a1a830c2bd0&id=d55e39c77a&e=defae3d2a1
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LOCAL PROTESTS 
 

THE TAXATION QUESTION - 1886 continued 
 

Both the Advertiser and Register, but 

principally the Register, had spoken in favor of 

an increased land tax. Farmers must therefore 

take a decided stand at once. He moved—     

" That this meeting strongly protests against 

any attempt being made to increase the land 

tax at the present time, as the harvest returns 

have been so poor and the value of wheat has 

so depreciated that the farmer is unable to 

sustain further taxation." Mr. D. Wilson 

seconded. He said a certain class would like 

to see all the money required to meet the 

deficiency of the colony levied from the 

country districts. He sympathised with true 

distress, but thought the condition of the 

unemployed had been exaggerated. A few 

people in Adelaide were trying to rule the 

colony, Mr. D. J. Strongman supported, and in 

doing so said much of the land was already 

too highly taxed. It was the farmers who had 

given it any value which it might have by dint 

of perseverance and hard work. He had no 

hesitation in saying many of them had not 

earned anything like 4s. 6d. per day, besides 

having had to put up with long hours and in 

conveniences which working men in town 

knew nothing at all about. The land tax was 

draining the country, and if increased would 

drive farmers out of the colony. Mr. James 

Strongman thought the district councils should 

take up the matter and stoutly resist the 

proposal to increase the burden on the land. A 

unanimous vote was taken in favor of the 

propositions. 

Express and Telegraph (Adelaide, SA : 1867 - 1922), Thursday 15 

April 1886, page 2 

http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article208434553 

 

PROTEST ON BOMBING - 1954 continued 
 

"Serve 10,000" Mr. Henstridge said people 

wanted the beaches kept open only at week-

ends and public holidays. He said: "Surely 

they can do their testing during the week. 

These beaches serve about 10.000 people in 

a 30-mile hinterland. 'They're ideal for 

children. Fishermen are also upset by the big 

area to be used for firing and bombing 

practice. "We've had advice from the Port 

Wakefield Proof and Experimental Range that 

Port Parham can be closed at any time. ”We 

say leave it open at weekends and let people 

have their fun." An RAAF spokesman said the 

public could use Port Prime on days when 

there was no bombing or gunnery practice at 

the RAAF range in the area. However, they 

had to have the permission of the 

commanding officer at Mallala. The actual 

target area was always prohibited. 

Mail (Adelaide, SA: 1912 - 1954), Saturday 23 January 1954, page 6\ 

http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article58095417 

Dublin Ratepayers Protest - 1931 

DUBLIN, Today. 

Cr. A. D. Prime (chairman of Dublin District 

Council) presided at a public meeting of 

ratepayers in the local institute. Protests were 

voiced against the district rate and. land tax 

assessments. Speakers urged a reduction in 

the district rate to 1/ in £1. 

As the rate had been recently reduced from 

1/5 to 1/3, however, a vote of confidence in 

the council was subsequently carried 

unanimously. 

Discussion of land tax assessment followed. It 

was decided to protest against the valuations 

in view of greatly decrease land values and to 

urge a reduction of 50 per cent. on former 

assessments. It was further resolved that the 

Commissioners of Taxation be asked to 

accept 50 per cent. on the condition that the 

balance should be allowed to remain in 

abeyance without incurring fine or interest. 

It was also decided to lodge a complaint 

against a proposed increase in water rates, 

and, to advocate a reduction. 

News (Adelaide, SA : 1923 - 1954), Thursday 26 February 1931, page 13 

http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article129000913  

http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article208434553
http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article58095417
http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article129000913
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9 Sixth Street (Corner First and Sixth Street), Dublin 

PO Box 60  Dublin  SA  5501   Email: info@dublinhistorygroup.com.au     

www.dublinhistorygroup.com.au    www.facebook.com.au/dublinhistorygroup 

SA History Festival 2023 

Thank you to Steve Jones and Kevin 

Collins for the information and photos for 

our “Power of the People “ event later on in 

the month and great addition to the story. 

PROTEST 

Open Days and Events in 2023 

Open Days 

 

Sunday 14
th

 
 
May 

1.00 pm to 4.00 pm 

 

Sunday 11
th

 June 

1.00 pm to 4.00 pm 

 
 

Events 

SA History Festival 

Power of the People 

Sunday 21
st 

May 

1.00 pm to 4.00 pm 

The DHG would also like to thank Natalie 

Ziedas  for her wonderful photos and  story 

of Leonard and Valerie Ziedas’s family on 

Lenvale Farm at Lower Light     .                     

It adds to the tapestry of the area and will 

go towards the research for our next book. 

One of the photos - Lenvale Harvest 

 Lenvale Farm, Lower Light 

Steve Jones assembling the giant Cockroach 

The Dublin History Group 

was sadden to hear of the 

passing last month of 

Margaret Flaiban.  She was 

one of the amazing 

researchers  from the Adelaide Northern 

Districts Family History Group  who 

would come and work with us for our 

family research day in August. A lovely 

lady who will be dearly missed.                        

Our sympathy to her family and friends. 

http://www.dublinhistorygroup.com.au/
mailto:info@dublinhistorygroup.com.au
http://www.dublinhistorygroup.com.au
http://www.facebook.com.au/dublinhistorygroup
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With the 20
th 

Anniversary of the Dublin War Memorial on Remembrance 

Day in November  this year,  we need your help with of defence 

personnel engraved on the memorial, have we missed anyone? The 

criteria is to have been born in  or lived in the Hundred of Dublin when 

enlisting. If you feel that you, or a family member should be included 

please get in contact ASAP, contact info on page 21 

Virtual War Memorial | Dublin War Memorial, Dublin, South Australia, (vwma.org.au)  

Dublin War Memorial 

Dublin Community Club Newsletter 
  Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec 

1991                         

1992                         

1993                         

1994                         

1995                         

1996                         

1997                         

1998                         

1999                         

2000           Break til February 2001 

2001                         

2002                         

2003                         

                          

             

   missing    
Have newsletter 

      

            

The Dublin History Group need your help in 

completing their collection of Dublin 

Community Club Newsletter. We are looking 

at applying for a grant as part of the 

Community Newspaper Digitisation Project for 

digitisation of South Australian community 

newspapers .  

The newsletter is a great resource for 

information and history about our area 

between 1991 - 2003 but as it is in paper 

format any researching can only be done by 

going through page by page.  If digitised, 

searching through it would be so much faster 

and it would also become an online resource 

as it would  then be part of the online content 

at the State Library of South Australia and 

TROVE. 

Below is a chart of the ones we do have in our 

collection (yellow and orange) and the blank 

are the missing ones. If you have any of these 

and are willing to donate to our collection or 

just let us borrow them for us to copy and 

return we would be very appreciative. 

Contact us: 

 Email: info@dublinhistorygroup.com.au     

www.facebook.com.au/dublinhistorygroup 

Or come an see us  on our Open Days (see 

page 21) 

https://vwma.org.au/explore/memorials/225/people
mailto:info@dublinhistorygroup.com.au
http://www.facebook.com.au/dublinhistorygroup
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Come in and compare the prices, quality 

and good old fashioned service  
 

Our famous Beef Sausages are available from the 

Dublin Community BBQ  Saturday mornings 
 

Old Port Wakefield Road, Dublin         

Phone 8529 2229  

Monday to Friday 8:30 am to 5:30 pm                                                                                    

Saturday 8:30 am to 12 noon                              

Sunday 11am to 4pm except for Long Weekends 

GERRY’S DUBLIN MEATS 

LOCAL BUSINESS SECTION C   

Photocopying Service 

At Dublin Institute 

The Dublin History Group can do small batch 

photocopying 

 

Email info@dublinhistorygroup.com.au                                        

or ring 8529 2030 to arrange photocopying 

 

Prices         SINGLE SIDED $ DOUBLE SIDED $ 

A4 B/W          0.10  0.15 

  COLOUR 0.80  1.60 

A3 B/W  0.20   

  COLOUR 1.60 

 

https://gerrys-dublin-meats-two-wells-quality-meats.myshopify.com/
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TWO WELLS  

COMMERCIAL HOTEL 
  

 

TRADING HOURS 
                     

Mon - Wed:12pm til late 

Thurs : 12pm - 2am  

      Fri - Sat : 12pm til late  

 

Sunday and Public Holidays 

Optional 

 

 MUSIC 9pm ‘til late 

Eight Ball Competitions     

Darts  

Phone: 8520 2241               
for bookings 

Gamble responsibly  . 1800 858 858     

 

PH. 0409 836 913 
 

 All Types of Electrical 

Work 

 

Domestic    Commercial 

Industrial  
 

A Class Electrical Licence 

PGE 91402 
 

Building & Supervisors  

Licence 125881 

Peter Applebee 

 

www.OzGenOnline.com 

www.Australiancemeteries.com 

www.facebook.com/AustralianCemeteriesWebsite 

papplebee@ozgenonline.com 

 

 Professional Dog 

 Clipping & Grooming 

40 Years Experience 

For an Appointment 

Phone Lyn: 0449 227 738 

 74 Carslake Road, Dublin                                                    

LOCAL BUSINESS SECTION    

http://www.OzGenOnline.com
http://www.Australiancemeteries.com
http://www.facebook.com/AustralianCemeteriesWebsite
mailto:papplebee@ozgenonline.com
http://twmc.net.au/
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MALLALA  

 

 

 

 

CHECK OUT OUR WEEKLY 

I.G.A. CATALOGUE  

FOR GREAT SAVINGS 

 

OPENING HOURS 

 

MON- FRI: 6:30am - 6:30pm 

SAT-SUN: 7:30am - 12:30pm 

3 Wasleys Rd   Mallala 

 

PHONE 8527 2010 

 

SPECIALISED 

FLOORING SERVICES 
PTY LTD 

 

 

Repairs - Resurfacing 

Sanding & Finishing 

Floating Floors                 

Parquetry - Cork 

Maintenance                    

Existing & New 
 

Commercial - Domestic   

&  Gymnasiums 

          

 Philip - 0413 862 570 (DUBLIN) 

 

info@specialisedflooring.com.au 

www.specialisedflooring.com.au 

 

If its timber it’s a specialised job 

The Adelaide Plains Council provides a monthly bus 

service to the Elizabeth City Centre on the third 

Friday of each month. 

Departing Mallala, the bus travels to Elizabeth via 

Parham, Two Wells and Lewiston.  

Additional stops along the normal travel route 

including Dublin, Lower Light and Lewiston may be 

added to suit passenger needs (by arrangement 

only). 

 

 

 

MAY 19 

JUN 16 

JUL 21 

AUG 18 

SEPT 15 

OCT 20 

NOV 17  

DEC 15 

R17 

APR 21 

 

BUS DEPARTS: 

9.00am -   Mallala Post Office 

9.15am -    Pt Parham Sports            
    & Social Club 

9.40am -   Two Wells Motel 

ESTIMATED ARRIVAL: 

10.15am -   Elizabeth City Centre 

RETURN BUS DEPARTS: 

3.00pm -    Elizabeth City Centre 
 

Return bus travels same route in  reverse 
 

Return Trip $5.00 per person  

 

Children under 16 may travel free but   

must be accompanied by an adult. 

COMMUNITY 

BUS 

BOOKINGS ESSENTIAL 

For further information or to book your seat please 

contact Council.  

8527 0200 

2023 TIMETABLE 

Due to Christmas  the bus will run                                        

Friday 15 December  

https://www.facebook.com/Mallala-IGA-1453093914921274/
mailto:info@specialisedflooring.com.au
http://www.specialisedflooring.com.au
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Boril Olds 

Solicitors 

Telephone: 

8380 8339 
 

90 Old Port Wakefield Road  

Two Wells  

 

Personal Injuries 

Commercial Leases 

Criminal & Family Law 

Industrial Relations 

Wills & Estates 

Conveyancing 

 

 

The Dublin Dispatch is always looking for new advertisers 

just  drop us a line and see what we can do for you and 

remember you can change and update you advert at any 

time 

There are six Dublin Dispatch's printed each year and we 

have the  colour online edition  

For all enquires  

dublindispatch@dublinhistorygroup.com.au 

nrs2@adam.com.au 

 

Cash for Bottles, Cans, & 

Scrap Metal 

Firewood for Sale 

OPEN:  

Monday to Saturday              
8.30am to 3pm 

 

42 Road Train Drive                                

Two Wells 

Phone Eddie: 0428 824 712 

LOCAL BUSINESS SECTION  

 

Tank Care SA – Tank Cleaning in Adelaide  

mailto:dublindispatch@dublinhistorygroup.com.au
https://tankcaresa.com.au/
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Sponsoring the Dublin Dispatch since 2005 

      

Adelaide Northern 

Districts Family History 

Group Inc. 
 

Committed in Promoting Family History 

Research 

The Salisbury TAFE Heritage Centre                                           

(Old Police Station)  

3 Ann Street, Salisbury                                         

Phone: 0457 436 123  

Email: info@andfhg.org.au   www.andfhg.org.au 

Open for research each Thursday 10:00 till 4:00, also on 
the second and fourth Saturday afternoons each month. 

 

 

Mallala 

Museum 

The Museum is located at 1 Dublin Rd, 

Mallala.  

It is open every Sunday from 2 - 4.30pm.  

Group bookings are welcome by 

appointment.  

Email: mallalamuseum@gmail.com  

https://www.mallala.nowandthen.net.au  

Mallala Museum | Facebook  

$55 

mailto:info@andfhg.org.au
http://www.andfhg.org.au
https://www.facebook.com/MallalaMuseum/
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Treasure  Trove 

Two  Wells 
Uniting 
Church 

OPEN 

Saturdays  

9.00 am to 12.00 am 

Mon, Tues, Wed, Thurs & Fri 

9.00 am to 4.00 pm 

OPEN ALL SCHOOL HOLIDAYS 

Plus any time by arrangement  

Contact: Pamela Duncan 8520 2764 

Mobile  0409 002 201 

LOCAL BUSINESS SECTION    

Gamble responsibly  . 1800 858 858     

https://www.facebook.com/Dublin-General-Store-192540264458508/
http://www.twowellstavern-motel.com.au/
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Adelaide Plains Council Members with CEO  Back row: Cr John Lush, CEO James Miller,  

Cr David Paton, Cr Dante Mazzeo, Cr Eddie Stubing 
Front row: Cr Terry-Anne Keen, Cr Marcus Strudwicke, Cr Kay Boon, Mayor Mark Wasley, 

Cr Alana Bombardieri, Cr Margherita Panella
  

COUNCILLOR  CONTACT                               

INFORMATION 

Mayor:  Mark Wasley  0456 939 376 

Deputy Mayor :                                                                       

Cr. Marcus Strudwicke  0407 392 191 

Cr. Alana Bombardieri  0466 447 011  

Cr. Kay Boon   0421 163 920 

Cr. Terry-Anne Keen    0407 971 022 

Cr. John Lush   0417 809 785 

Cr. Dante Mazzeo  0447 087 265  

Cr. Margherita Panella  0416 020 777                    

Cr. David Paton   0433 692 916  

Cr. Eddie Stubing  0428 824 712  

Council Members | Adelaide Plains Council (apc.sa.gov.au)  

 

 

 

Contact Information 

Principal Office - Mallala  
Monday to Friday, 9am to 5pm   (except public 

holidays) 

2a Wasleys Road, Mallala SA 5502 

Postal: PO Box 18, Mallala SA 5502 

Tel 08 8527 0200 

Fax 08 8527 2242 
Email info@apc.sa.gov.au 
 

Two Wells Service Centre 
Monday to Friday, 9am to 5pm (except public 

holidays) 

69 Old Port Wakefield Road, Two Wells SA 5501 

Tel 08 8527 0200 

 

 Mallala Depot 
Monday to Friday 9am to 5pm   (except public 

holidays) 

21 Aerodrome Road, Mallala SA 5502 

Tel 08 8527 0200 

Fax 08 8527 2490 

 

Two Wells Public Library 

61 Old Port Wakefield Road, Two Wells SA 5501 

Tel 08 8520 2100 

Fax 08 8520 2235                                                                       

Monday: CLOSED 

Tuesday: 9am - 5pm 

Wednesday: 12pm - 7pm 

Thursday: 9am - 5pm 

Friday: 9am - 5pm 

Saturday: 9am - 11.30am 

Mallala Branch Library  

Redbanks Road, Mallala SA 5502 

Tel 08 8527 0205 

Wednesday: 10am - 12pm 

Friday: 3pm - 5pm 

 

JUSTICES OF THE PEACE: (JP) 

Two Wells Library Saturdays 9am to 11am 

SA.GOV.AU - Find a Justice of the Peace (www.sa.gov.au)  

 

Adelaide Plains Council’s Cemetery Locations 
 

Barabba Cemetery, 884 Tank Road, Barabba  

Dublin Cemetery, 92 Harris Road, Dublin 

Feltwell Cemetery, 223 Feltwell Road, Mallala 

Grace Plains Cemetery, 7 Nairne Road, Grace 

Plain 

Shannon Cemetery, 293 Rowe Road, Calomba 

Two Wells Cemetery, Town Centre, Old Port 

Wakefield Road, Two Wells  

Mallala RAAF Cemetery, 223 Feltwell Corner of 

Old Dublin Road & Hill Road 

Mallala Catholic Cemetery, Franks Road, 

Adelaide Plains Council Cemetery Register - 

https://www.apc.sa.gov.au/page.aspx?u=948&c=11297  

https://www.apc.sa.gov.au/our-council/contacts
mailto:info@apc.sa.gov.au
https://www.sa.gov.au/topics/rights-and-law/rights-and-responsibilities/justices-of-the-peace/find-a-jp
https://www.apc.sa.gov.au/page.aspx?u=948&c=11297
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DISCLAIMER 

Opinions expressed in this newsletter are not 

necessarily those of the Dublin History Group 

Incorporated Although every effort is made to 

ensure the accuracy of material submitted, errors 

and omissions may (and will accidentally) occur. 

Published by Dublin History Group Inc.  

Enquiries to 

dublindispatch@dublinhistorygroup.com.au 

Closing date  

For advertisements and reports, is the 25th of April, 

June, August & October & early January with 

earlier submissions appreciated.  

E-mail to 

dublindispatch@dublinhistorygroup.com.au 

The Dublin Dispatch is distributed free to   

residents in Mallala, Two Wells, Long Plains, 

Parham & Lower Light. Copies can be collected 

from the Dublin General Store and the APC 

libraries. 

Residents outside the Adelaide Plains Council 

area can also receive copies for an annual 

subscription of $20.00 per year.  

Dublin Dispatch, PO Box 60,  Dublin SA 5501 

www.dublinhistorygroup.com.au 

E-mail - 

dublindispatch@dublinhistorygroup.com.au 

Advertising in the Dublin Dispatch 

$25.00 (small) -  $50.00 (large)  per 

issue 

Larger advertisement charges available  

on application 

There are six Dublin Dispatch printed  

each year and remember  the colour online 

edition For all enquiries  
dublindispatch@dublinhistorygroup.com.au 

DUBLIN HISTORY  

GROUP INC. 

President: Philip Brow 

 Secretary: Andrea Brow 

Treasurer - Ian Telfer 

 

ENQUIRIES 

 

Email:   info@dublinhistorygroup.com.au  

Phone:  TBA 

Website: www.dublinhistorygroup.com.au 

 Facebook: Dublin History Group | Facebook  

SCAN 

The Dublin Dispatch is distributed free to residents in Mallala, Two Wells, Long Plains, Parham &                   

Lower Light.  Copies can be collected from the Dublin General Store. 

Residents outside the Mallala District Council area can also receive copies for an annual subscription of 

$20.00 per year.  

Name:  ………………………………………………………………………………………... 

Postal address: ……………………………………………………………………………………………………….  

Phone: …………………………………….. 

Date: …………………. 

Please enclose a cheque or money order to be made payable to  

Dublin History Group and post to Dublin Dispatch, PO Box 60, Dublin SA 5501. 

Or direct Deposit using Surname and DD Subs as identifier .                                                                                                       

Bank details  Dublin History Group Inc.  633-000 123021149 

Dublin Dispatch Subscription 

http://dublindispatch@dublinhistorygroup.com.au
mailto:dublindispatch@dublinhistorygroup.com.au
http://www.dublinhistorygroup.com.au
http://dublindispatch@dublinhistorygroup.com.au
http://dublindispatch@dublinhistorygroup.com.au
mailto:info@dublinhistorygroup.com.au
http://www.dublinhistorygroup.com.au
https://www.facebook.com/dublinhistorygroup
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AVON ART & CRAFT GUILD 

Contact: Jill Stewart  8867 1127  

 

PO Box 310  

DUBLIN SA 5501 

www.coalitioncoastalcommunities.au 
Email: coalitioncoastal@gmail.com  

Chair: John Drexel ph. 08 8264 7964 
Secretary: Alvin Jenkin 08 8529 2504 

 

DUBLIN and DISTRICTS  

SENIOR CITIZENS CLUB 

 

Meet each Tuesday at 10:00am in the 

Pt. Parham Sports and Social Club Rooms. 

President: Jim Coady  

Secretary: Pat Newell 0447371414  

 

C.F.S. DUBLIN BRIGADE  

FIRE & RESCUE  

Recruiting for new members 

Training at CFS Station, First Street, 

Dublin Monday’s nights from 7.30pm  

Captain: Rosemary Mc Donnell  

0412 68 5281 

Dublin CFS Station: 8529 2252 

DUBLIN CRICKET CLUB INC.           
Mick Lewis 
0414 568 395 

THOMPSON BEACH PROGRESS 

ASS.  

Chairman: Ian Telfer  

Phone: 0456 255 379. 

LONG PLAINS RED CROSS 

Meet on the second Wednesday of  

each alternate month at the  

Long Plains Soldiers Memorial Hall. 

President:  Christine Young   0418 896 888                                 

Secretary:  Alison Pym  8862 7025 

LONG PLAINS NETBALL CLUB 

President - Josie McArdle  0412 907 974 

Long Plains Netball Club | Facebook  

              Parham and District Action Group 

         PO Box 184 Dublin SA 5501 

               Chair: John Coles    Secretary: Alvin Jenkin   

Ph 0428 122 334               Ph 08 8529 2504 

Email: padag1876@gmail.com 

Meets 7pm second Tuesday of month at Port Parham 

Sports and Social Club   All welcome 

UNITED FOOTBALL CLUB 

President - Kym Jarman 

0409 840 764 

unitedfc@sanflcfl.com.au 

PORT PARHAM SPORTS &  

SOCIAL CLUB INC. 

12 First St, Port Parham 

Phone: 8529 2211 

Email: ptpssc@bigpond.com 

Mallala RSL Sub-Branch 
$15 Community Monthly Luncheons 

Contact:  Ray Coleman 0417 450 088  

Long Plains Tennis Club 

President: Ben Pym  - 0418 542675  

Treasurer: Leah Tynan -  0447 148062 

Long Plains Tennis Club | Facebook   

Mallala & District Lions Club (Inc) 

Mallala & Districts Lions Club  
Email: mallalalions@live.com.au  

http://www.coalitioncoastalcommunities.au
mailto:coalitioncoastal@gmail.com
https://www.facebook.com/groups/longplainsnetballclub
mailto:padag1876@gmail.com
http://unitedfc@sanflcfl.com.au
mailto:pttpssc@bigpond.com
https://www.facebook.com/groups/189512591474126
https://mallalaanddistricts.sa.lions.org.au/
mailto:mallalalions@livemail.com.au
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Payment Options: 

For electronic payments, please put your name on your payment and date for which you are booking, 

eg, Smith May 20, and send a postal or email address for your tickets. All bookings are handled man-

ually at our end. 

 

PREFERRED:  BSB:  633-000  145357745   for direct payment into our bank account. 

Paypal:  https://paypal.me/TWMelodramaGroup   for payment by credit card.  

 

Cheque:  Two Wells Melodrama Group, PO Box 209, Two Wells, 5501 

Booking form 2023: 

NAME: ............................................................................................................   

 

ADDRESS for Tickets (if not emailed): .............................................................. 

 

............................................................................................................................. 

 

PHONE: ............................................  EMAIL: ..................................................... 

Indicate number of tickets and special dietary needs.  Drinks not included. Bar available. 

 

Sunday, May 7          1pm, 2-course MATINEE    @ $35ea................................. 

 

Friday, May 12           7.30pm,3-course DINNER @ $40ea.................................. 

 

Saturday, May 20       7.30pm,3-course DINNER @ $40ea................................ 

 

Sunday, May 21         1pm, 2-course MATINEE  @ $35ea............................... 

 

Friday, May 26            7.30pm,3-course DINNER  @ $40ea............................... 

 

Saturday, May 27       7.30pm,3-course DINNER  @ $40ea............................... 

                                         

Total payment ..........................................      

 

payment method: ...BSB. /  PayPal  /  cheque........................ 

Dodgy Dealings at Dillon’s Booking Form 

https://facebook.us5.list-manage.com/track/click?u=61ad0cba3952a286bf5d3ade5&id=a60229173f&e=426c7e17f2
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For further information or ask any questions see info below 

PO Box 60  Dublin  SA  5501   Email: info@dublinhistorygroup.com.au     

www.dublinhistorygroup.com.au    www.facebook.com.au/dublinhistorygroup 

mailto:info@dublinhistorygroup.com.au
http://www.dublinhistorygroup.com.au
http://www.facebook.com.au/dublinhistorygroup
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